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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
May 8, 2008 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Phyllis Kohel, Kathleen Wilbur, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Dr. Dianne Sole, Dr. Garrett Lyons, John Oliver, Sister Ann Michele, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, and Dr. George Stone.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Gerald Allen, Michael Modica, and Dr. Michael Owens were unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of April 10, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the minutes of the April 10, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting as submitted. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.  

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income and expenses for last month. Mr. Charles commented on the reporting period of April 3 through May 1 by stating that the sources of income were primarily fees and dues, winter tournament revenue, and corporate contracts. Mr. Charles then commented that the expenses include the facility rental for the basketball tournament and other security expenses associated with the basketball tournament. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

B.
Request for Waiver of 14 DE Admin Code 1009.2.3 for Smyrna High School


Mr. Bill Schultz, Athletic Director at Smyrna High School was in attendance to present this request. Mr. Schultz requested an open hearing.  Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that there are 17 voting members of the Board of which 13 were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. Mr. Schultz understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. Mr. Schultz confirmed his understanding and wished to proceed. 


Mr. Schultz explained that Smyrna’s population has increased in the last several years which has caused them to go to a referendum and request building additions. Mr. Schultz further explained that due to the construction that is scheduled for Smyrna High School beginning August 2008 and lasting for two years the Smyrna School District will be housing the ninth grade students at the Smyrna Middle School. Mr. Schultz commented that the School District is requesting a waiver of 1009.2.3 to allow the ninth grade students full rights for athletic eligibility to participate in the athletic programs of Smyrna High School.  Mr. Schultz stated that the high school administration will be there for the ninth graders and will be separate from the seventh and eighth graders. Mr. Schultz commented that all practices will take place at the high school



Dr. George Stone made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.


A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles commented that there were three tournaments that needed to be sanction and that they all were in compliance with DIAA and NFHS regulations. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the tournament sanctions. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.
C. Self-Report by Seaford High School
Mr. Charles commented that he was contacted by Tim Lee, Athletic Director at Seaford High School, who informed him that his track coach used an ineligible player. Mr. Charles explained that the player was a senior who was failing a class that was necessary to graduate. Mr. Charles explained that the track coach checked grades on e-school and found that the failing grade had been changed to a passing grade because the student turned in work after report cards were issued and as a result assumed there was a mistake on the eligibility list. Mr. Charles stated that the student was still ineligible because he turned in the work after the report cards were issued. 
D. Self-Report by Christiana High school
Mr. Charles explained that this was a situation where Christiana High School used a pitcher who was ineligible due to the pitching limitation rule. Mr. Charles commented that in this case the head coach was not present at this game and the assistant coach was managing the game. Mr. Charles explained that it was brought to the assistant coach’s attention by the coach of the opposing team that the pitcher was ineligible by the pitching rules. Mr. Charles stated that based on the information received the assistant coach for Christiana ignored the information and used the pitcher. Mr. Charles commented that after an investigation it was found that Christiana did in fact use an ineligible pitcher. Mr. Charles stated that Christiana High School did forfeit the game. Dr. Hawtof commented that he feels if the coach knowingly violated the rule, he should be penalized since he knowingly violated the rule. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to have the Mr. Charles investigate and see what action the school took and bring back to the Board for consideration. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously.
E. Self-Report by Archmere Academy
Mr. Charles explained that this situation involved a senior who was failing a required course for graduation. Mr. Charles stated that he was contacted by Father Collins who explained that he reviewed the students credits and only applied the 5 & 2 rule while overlooking the fact the student was a senior failing a course needed for graduation. Mr. Charles stated the player participated in four games, all wins, and that Archmere must forfeit those wins. Mr. Charles commented that all parties that were impacted had been contacted by Archmere and the student is no longer on the team.
F. Consideration of Public Comment on Proposed Rule Changes
Mr. Charles commented that the public comment period ended April 30, 2008. Mr. Charles stated that the Board needs to consider all the public comments and make a determination as to whether we want to move the proposed changes forward as is or make revisions. Mr. Charles explained that there were 17 comments received, six in favor and eleven opposed. Ms. Fontello commented that there were also some comments from the State Board of Education regarding terms used to designate the administrative head of school, i.e. headmaster or principal and thought perhaps there was a generic way to do this. Ms. Fontello advised that one way to address this would be to add two definitions defining administrative head of school and defining principal or headmaster as administrative head of school.  Ms. Fontello reviewed draft definitions with the Board and asked for comments. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to add the two definitions of Administrative Head of School and Principal or Head Master in the regulations. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously. The Board also concluded that this change was a clarification and not a substantive change.
Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve for final approval all proposed regulation changes to 1006, 1007, 1008, and 1009 with the approved changes of adding the new definitions with the exception of the proposed transfer rule change (1009.2.4). Dr. Hawtof commented that after reviewing all the comments he feels the changes are acceptable as is with no changes necessary. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.
The Board considered the written public comment submitted and discussed the proposed changes to the transfer rule and the issues raised. The Board also took additional public comment from members of the public that were present. After consideration of all the public comments and extensive discussion on the proposed transfer rule, Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the proposed regulation to the Transfer Rule as written. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried by a vote of 13 – yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Kohel, Wilbur, Corrado, Marvel, Oliver, Sole, Sister Ann, Reed, Hawtof, Long, Stone) and 2 – no (Samonisky and Lyons). 
G. Appointment of Nominating Committee
Mr. Charles commented that June is the month that the Board elects a Chairperson and Vice Chairperson and asked for volunteers to serve on a nominating committee. Ms. Corrado, Ms. Samonisky, and Mr. Charles all volunteered to serve on this committee. Mr. Wagner made a motion to approve the nominating committee. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.


H. Approval of 2008-09 DIAA Calendar

Mr. Charles reminded the Board that this was presented at last month’s Board meeting and that the Board wanted a little more time to review the calendar.  Mr. Neubauer commented that the date for the Annual DAAD Conference was moved to October 13 at the request of the athletic directors and that the basketball clinics were also moved. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the calendar. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.
IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Follow-up on Winter Sport Financial Reports


Mr. Charles reviewed the winter financial reports and stated that he received the bill for the rental of the Bob Carpenter Center. Mr. Charles then explained that he feels the revenue from girls’ basketball will decline in the upcoming year. Mr. Charles predicted that DIAA will end up 2007-08 with a deficit. As a result of the two DIAA will have to figure out a way to generate some revenue and cut down on cost for future years. Mr. Charles stated that he feels a committee should be put together to review this to find ways to enhance the revenue and cut costs. Mr. Charles commented that he is looking into trying to make our own programs to save money. A Board member asked how many comp tickets are given out and Mr. Charles responded by explained that he has looked at this and has cut back considerably. 

B.
Final Report by Joint Sunset Committee


Mr. Charles commented that he has not received an official copy of the final report but he included in the Board packet a copy of the proposed report edited to include comments made at the final Joint Sunset Committee review. Mr. Charles explained that the Joint Sunset Committee wanted to add a permanent position on the Board which would be a Delaware Licensed Physician and would serve at the pleasure of the Governor. Mr. Charles stated that this would make 18 voting  Board members and to make the number of Board members an odd number the Joint Sunset Committee wanted to add a 19th member by adding a 3rd School Board Member. Mr. Charles stated that another proposed change which would allow the Governor to appoint members to terms of less than three years if necessary to maintain a balance of expiring terms. Mr. Charles commented that they also discussed the requirement that there be 10 votes to pass any motion. Mr. Charles explained that the law states that you have to have the majority of the whole Board to pass any motion and commented that it has created difficulties on a number of occasions. Mr. Charles stated that the Joint Sunset Committee recommended that we have the majority of the Board vote in favor of passing any motion affecting budget and regulations but that other motions could be passed by a majority of the quorum present. Considerable discussion ensued regarding this change with some Board members in favor and some not. 

C.  Draft Legislation to Amend 14 DE Code; Chapter 3

Mr. Charles shared with the Board House Bill #416. The Bill was introduced by the Joint Sunset Committee to address their recommendations.
D.
Update on CHS Appeal – Paula Fontello

Ms. Fontello briefed the Board on the Cape v. DIAA appeal still pending in Superior Court in Sussex County and stated that the DIAA was just served with additional filings from Cape – a Petition for Certiorari and Request for Delcaratory Judgment and a Motion to Join. Ms. Fontello advised she will review the filings and determine if any additional action is necessary.

Ms. Fontello advised that the Court held another office conference on April 29, 2008 to consider the outstanding appeal, DIAA’s Motion to Dismiss, and Cape’s newly filed petition and motion and determined that everything was being combined for purposes of briefing only and all defenses will be preserved. Briefing will run through the end of August 2008. Thereafter, the Court will consider the matter and make a decision.

E. 
Discussion on Tournament Seeding Embargo

Mr. Charles commented that there were several instances this year where DIAA Committees released tournament seeding that included an error or some additional action that had taken place that caused us to amend the seeding. Mr. Charles stated that he has put a charge to committees to make sure the seeding information is correct. Mr. Charles asked the Board about putting a 24 hour media embargo on announcing the seeding which would give the schools time to respond before publishing if they feel there is an error. The consensus of the Board was that Mr. Charles should try this procedure during the spring season to see if it is effective.
F. Update on Board Appointments
Mr. Charles commented that he is working with the Governors office on Board appointments and shared an email that he sent to Lydia Prigg updating her on progress toward identifying potential board replacements. 
G.
Scholarship Committee Report 
Mr. Charles commented that he has packets for the Scholarship Committee for their review and stated that there are 27 applicants. 

H.
NFHS Student Leadership Conference – DE Delegates


Mr. Charles commented that the adult delegates will be Thomas Neubauer and Sebrina Perialas. Mr. Charles informed the Board that DIAA will be receiving $500.00 from the NFHS to help with the cost of sending the adult delegates and will be receiving $1,000.00 from the NFHS because DIAA has their own State Leadership Conference. Mr. Neubauer reviewed the student delegates with the Board and stated that there are five tenth graders and one ninth grader.

I.
Follow-up on Sanctioned Winter Tournament Financial Report


Mr. Charles stated that he has received the Bay Ball Classic sanction form and that Diamond State’s is on the way. Mr. Charles commented that he thinks the Bay Ball has received sponsors to help pay outstanding bills and that the event will be insured.
V.
Other
VI.
Public Comment



None.
VII.
Adjournment

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to adjourn at 11:15 a.m. The motion was seconded by Ms. Kohel and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
